
Minutes of the 2016 AGM of the Abingdon Society of Bell Ringers

Held on Tuesday 12 April 2016 – St Nicolas’ Church
Present:  Charles Miller (chair), Margaret Brock (minute taker), Brian Read, Jeanette Thomas, David Thomas, Tim Pett, Susan Read, Matt Franklin, Becci Franklin, Sarah Barnes, Carol Sidlow, Gavin Mason, Reg Sidlow, Richard Goold, Hugh Bishop, Beryl Yates.
1. Appointment of Minutes taker:  Margaret Brock agreed to do this.
2. Apologies:  received from Isaac O’Shea, Mark Walker, Angela Smith, Simon Yarrow, Peter Heritage.
3. The minutes of the 2015 AGM were considered.

They were signed and approved as an accurate record of the proceedings.

4. Actions and Matters arising
Jeanette raised a question re 5c of the 2015 minutes regarding the suggestion of rewording the Constitution document such that it was more specific about funds that are generated from ringing and in what circumstances the funds are directed either to the church fund or to the bell ringer’s fund, and the fact that the former fund pays for ropes and relevant repairs to the bells.

It was confirmed by Brian that nothing had been actioned on this matter, and the feeling was that there were no problems being experienced regarding the distribution of income or expenditure on necessary repairs as described above, and that the Constitution as it stands supported the Society’s activities and purpose.
A question arose about the adjustment of the shutters at St Helen’s.  This work is still waiting to be attended to.  Brian agreed to follow this up.

Jeanette enquired about whether any guidance had been drawn up regarding health and safety in the tower.  Margaret said that the Ecclesiastical Church Health and Safety Policy had been scrutinised and that it appeared that we met the requirements as stated in this document.  Further, she was present on the day of the installation of the ‘new’ clock bell (ex Long Crendon bell) and her conclusion was that it would be exceedingly difficult to draw up guidance for emergency evacuation that would adequately accommodate or relate to a situation that would inevitably be quite idiosyncratic.  Moreover, Margaret felt that the well-established culture of safety in the tower was maintained as is always paramount especially in relation to ringing practice (and also the practices); the supervision of all ringers under the age of 18 years; the rigorous control of people, who have access to the belfry; those  who have responsibility for bell maintenance.  The Steeple Keepers are clear about their roles, and actively prioritise, promote and articulate safety practices and standards relating to ringing and ensure regular bell maintenance takes place.
5. Officers’ reports
These had been circulated in advance of the meeting.

a) The Tower Captain of St Helens:  Brian invited comments and questions regarding his report.  He acknowledged the achievement of a number of ‘firsts’ notably David calling his first peal on the day of his 18th birthday.  The growing of the band primarily with young ringers was very pleasing.
b) The Tower Captain of St Nicolas:  Hugh had some additional items to add to his report - that he had now identified someone to paint the St Nic’s bell frame and that grit blasting work would need to be done in advance of this.  Further, in advance of the grit blasting, a task force will need to be set up in August to attend to some necessary preparation.
c) The Treasurer:  Susan summarised our financial position.  The income from ringing for weddings is down.  The money generated from visiting bands to St Helen’s  now amounted to £1,800, which goes to the Church Fund.  Susan suggested that £800 was retained in the ringers’ funds for the purchase of new ropes when required, and emergency expenses.  Those present supported the notion that £1,000 be transferred to the St Helen’s Church Bell Fund.  
Meanwhile the general fund for Ringers holds £1,900 and it was agreed that some of this fund could be used for stationery and booklets for learners and the promotion of various teaching activities throughout the year.  There were no questions from those present pertaining to Susan’s report.

Matt moved to have the report accepted, and Hugh seconded the proposal.
d) Steeple Keepers:  Mark’s St Helen’s report had been circulated in advance and read by all.  There were no questions other than when the clock hammer would be installed (see later item 8 in these minutes).

Reg read out the St Nicolas’ Report.  There were no questions.
e) Hand Bell report:  Susan invited questions on this report.  She confirmed some minor details.
f) Training:  It was noted that there has been a considerable surge in the training of ringers helped by weekly silent practices.  Over the last year, 14 young ringers have participated – 4 of them since Easter as a result of an intensive ringing course run by Susan.
Reg spoke on behalf of all present in acknowledging the success and achievements Susan has made in the teaching and promotion of ringing within our tower.  During the year David became a qualified teacher of ringing, following a 2-day course equipping him with the skills to teach handling and method ringing and to organise practices.
6. Election of Officers
Two of the officers had expressed their intention prior to the meeting to stand down: Mark (St Helen’s Steeple Keeper) and Susan (¼ Peals Organiser).
All other post holders were happy to stand again.
Matt volunteered to stand for ¼ peal organiser. 

Reg agreed to stand as Steeple Keeper with Isaac O’Shea for both St Helens’ and St Nicolas’ towers.

It was moved by Becci and seconded by Susan that Matt, Reg and Isaac be accepted in the vacant posts.  All present agreed.
All other officers remained the same.
	Office
	Holder

	Tower Captain St Helen
	Brian Read

	Tower Captain St Nicolas
	Hugh Bishop

	Treasurer
	Susan Read

	Hand Bell Leader
	Susan Read

	Co-opted posts:
	

	Deputy Tower Captain St Helen
	David Thomas

	Deputy Tower Captain St Nicolas
	Reg Sidlow

	Ringing Master St Nicolas
	Sarah Barnes

	Tower Secretary
	Tim Pett

	Steeple Keeper St Helen
	Reg Sidlow & Isaac O’Shea

	Steeple keeper St Nicolas
	Reg Sidlow & Isaac O’Shea

	Teaching Team Leader
	Susan Read

	Weddings Organiser
	Jeanette Thomas

	¼ Peals Organiser
	Matt Franklin

	Cleaning Organiser
	Beryl Yates & Carole Sidlow

	Web Master
	Brian Read


7. Events

a) Tony Crabtree is bringing a mini-ring into the Abingdon Market Place – a big promotional event on 7 May for which volunteers are required to assist with the demonstration and the supervision of people wanting to try ringing.  This event advertises the St Helen’s Church Festival ‘The Hope within us’ – 15 to 22 May 2016.

b) Anniversary of bell dedication:

Becci and Matt offered to host a barbecue in their garden to commemorate the anniversary on 24 July 2016 – the date may need to be moved according to who might be away.

c) 2016 Outing:  Becci offered to organise this – date to be confirmed. September was considered probably to be the best month.
d) Annual Tower Cleaning:  A date will be set and circulated.
e) Christmas Dinner: Margaret agreed to organise this event.  January was considered to be the best month.
f) Guild & Branch events 2016:

· 2 May Great Tower grab in Newbury area
· 21 May Guild AGM Faringdon
· 11 June Abingdon Bun Throwing 7pm

· 2 July Ringing World National Youth competition in London
· 16 July Branch Outing and Barbecue
8. Installation of the Clock Bell at St Helen’s

The Bell is now installed and we are waiting for Cumbria Clocks to install the hammer.  The Faculty runs out shortly and this needs to be conveyed to Cumbria Clocks and the work expedited.

       9. Wedding and Peal fees
Susan suggested that the cost for ringing for weddings should continue to be increased annually. For 2016 it is £140 for St Helen’s and £106 for St Nicolas (in line with 2% inflation). This was agreed by those present.  The fee of £4 per rope for peal bands remains the same. 
9. Donations

The donation to the Radley Bell Fund was returned to us as they had exceeded their target when our cheque was received.

The feeling of those present was to consider spending money on things that promoted ringing and its expansion. With this in mind it was agreed to donate:

· £100 to the Association of Ringing Teachers (ART)

· Make available funds for young ringers to be sponsored to undertake various courses

Further to the above, it was agreed to donate:

· £100 Oxford Diocesan Bell Fund

10. Any other business

Jeanette enquired about the duration of a Wedding Service in order to time the arrival of ringers to the tower to ring following the service.  Charles said on average the service duration is 50 minutes.  He said that he could alert Jeanette when he was aware a wedding might exceed this time interval.
Brian (on behalf of all the band members) expressed enormous thanks to Mark for the huge contribution and effort he has made over many years to the tower – notably the re-hanging of the bells and his advice and expertise related to that and subsequently.
Jeanette expressed her thanks to Brian and Susan for all their efforts in training new ringers and the organisation associated with their ‘running’ of the tower.

Charles expressed his thanks for our ringing ministry – a particular English contribution. May our ringing prosper!
The meeting closed at 2045 hours.
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